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LIST OF CHARACTERS 
 

ADELAIDE, in her early twenties, notably pretty, Marks 
girlfriend. 

 
MARK, in his early twenties, tall and stocky, 
Adelaide’s boyfriend. 

 
FAYE, Adelaide’s therapist, small, round woman, always 
wearing a woolly cardigan. 

ABBY, Adelaide's sister, in her late twenties, petite. 

TANYA, Adelaide’s and Abby’s mum, in her late fifties, 

small. FRIEND, Average looking woman. 

BOSS, Tall, skinny man. 
 

TOM, Stocky, Average sized man, wears obnoxiously tight 
clothing. 

MAN, Average looking man. 

WOMAN, Young, early twenties, skinny. 
 
 

The play takes place over several months in the South of 
England. 
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ACT ONE SCENE ONE. 
 

Lights come up on ADELAIDE and MARK. She is wearing red 
ribbons that dangle from her wrists they are sitting eating 
breakfast. A pot of coffee is on the table  
 
Adelaide My sister is in town this weekend so I was thinking 
we could go for lunch and make a day of it. What do you 
think? 

MARK is silent, still reading the paper. 
 

ADELAIDE Perhaps we could go to the Dog and King down 
Westbury? You‘ve always liked that place haven’t you? 

MARK remains silent and continues reading. 
 

ADELAIDE I’ll call Abby and let her know (.) I think she’ll 
like it too. You can’t go that wrong with pub food. 

 
MARK sips his coffee and pours some more into his cup, still 
reading the newspaper. ADELAIDE watches him, there is silence 
still. She looks down at her lap and goes to eat her food but 
pauses. 

 
ADELAIDE We don’t have to go to the Dog and King (.) we could 
go somewhere else? 

No response from MARK. 
 

ADELAIDE So, I think going for a late lunch might be nice, 
avoid the rush of people. I’ll tell Abby 3pm. Does that work 
for you? Mark? 

 
There is further silence and ADELAIDE looks down at her lap. 
She twiddles her red ribbons and stays quiet for a while and 
looks up at Mark for a few seconds. 

 

Lights blackout on ADELAIDE and MARK. 
 
 

ACT ONE SCENE TWO. 
 

Dim lights come up on MARK and a spotlight lights up 
ADELAIDE, they are sitting on their bed. She is sat on the 
edge with her face in her hands and he is laying down with 
his back to her. 

 
ADELAIDE I’m sorry (.) I didn’t mean it (.) just forget what 
I said. 
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He stays silent and doesn’t move and she looks at 

him. ADELAIDE What do you want me to say? Please (.) 

just. She begins crying and places her hand on him. 

ADELAIDE Say something please (.) can we just talk? This 
isn‘t going to solve anything. I won’t be able to sleep if 
you are mad at me. 

MARK Don‘t sleep then. 
 

She stares at mark crying. moves her hand and looks away. 
There is silence for a few seconds. 

 
ADELAIDE Do it (.) I deserve it. Come on (.) Take your anger 
out on me (.) it’ll help. I don’t mind if it means you will 
talk to me. Will it make you feel better? Mark (.) come on. 

Silence. 
 

ADELAIDE (raised voice) If it means you’ll talk to me Mark 
would you just do it?! I deserve it. I’m stupid and deserve 
it. 

Silence. 

ADELAIDE (yelling) Mark!! 
 

He kicks her off the bed and she falls to the floor. He 
pulls her up and grabs her by the head tightly. 

 
MARK (shouting) Is this what you want?! Do you feel better 
now?! (.) Now shut up! Just shut up! 

 
She nods with tears in her eyes, unable to speak and shaking. 
He throws her back down to the floor where she weeps and he 
lays back down. 

MARK Don’t cry. That was your fault. 
 

She continues to weep on the floor and strokes the ribbons on 
her wrists. 

Lights blackout on ADELAIDE and MARK. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE THREE. 
 

Lights come up on ADELAIDE is putting ear rings in looking 
into a mirror. She inspects herself and notices MARK walking 
in behind her. 

MARK Wow. 



4. 
 

Student number: 839676 
 

She turns to face mark. 

ADELAIDE (pleased) Yeah? 
 

He walks towards her, puts his arms around her waist and 
pulls her in close while looking down at her. 

MARK You look amazing. 
 

They kiss and smile at each other, then she goes to put 
some lipstick on. 

MARK So where are you off to? 

ADELAIDE Oh (.) just meeting the girls for some drinks. 
 

He nods and walks around the room while looking her up and 
down. 

MARK What are you going to wear? 
 

She stops putting her lipstick on and places it down. Then 
she turns to look at him. 

ADELAIDE (pointing at her dress) Um (.) this. 

MARK I don’t think so. 

ADELAIDE What?// 

He takes a few steps towards her. 

MARK //Take it off. 

There is silence and a held stare between them. 

ADELAIDE I don’t understand// 

He marches over to Adelaide and is inches away from her face. 

MARK //Don’t make me repeat myself. 
 

He whisks her around and starts to unzip the back of her 
dress. 

MARK You look too good. I don’t want men all over you. 

She breaks his grip and turns around to face him. 

ADELAIDE Don’t you trust me? 

MARK Fuck sake (.) don’t pull that fucking card on me. 

ADELAIDE Well? It’s true isn’t it? 
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MARK walks away from ADELAIDE. 

MARK Fuck off Addie. You know I trust you. 

ADELAIDE (under breath) Well actions speak louder than words. 
 

MARK stands still, tenses his shoulders and clenches his 
fists. 

MARK What did you just say? 

ADELAIDE Nothing. 

MARK stomps over to her and grabs her throat. 

MARK Say it again. 

ADELAIDE I (.) didn’t// 

MARK (Yelling) Liar! 

He lets go of her throat and ADELAIDE catches her breath. 
MARK looks her up and down again and stands inches away from 
her. 

MARK The dress. 

She takes a step back. 

ADELAIDE (looking down) Okay. I’m sorry. 
 

He aggressively turns her back around and pulls the dress 
down. He then ties her red ribbons behind her back. 

MARK It’s like you want those other men to fuck you. 
 

She looks at herself in the mirror and tears up. MARK strokes 
her half naked body. 

ADELAIDE (choking on words) I don’t really feel. 
 

He tightens his grip on her waist, takes her hand and leads 
her to the bed. He throws her on and climbs on top of her. 

Lights fade out on ADELAIDE and MARK. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE FOUR. 
 

Warm lights come up on ADELAIDE and FAYE who are sitting in a 
therapy session together. Next to Adelaide is a box of 
tissues. 

FAYE What would you like to talk about? 
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ADELAIDE I think just where we left off last time, stress 
with work. 

FAYE How has it been with the stress? 
 

ADELAIDE The same really (.) I guess (.) I feel as if it’s 
all piling on top of me. I haven’t been able to change 
anything with so much going on. 

FAYE How would you like things to be? 
 

ADELAIDE I’d (.) I’d like to get some work done. I’ve tried 
to be productive and force myself to do it (.) I feel as 
though I’ve tried everything. I just can’t focus at the 
moment. 

FAYE What made you think about forcing yourself? 
 

ADELAIDE I don't know (.) I guess because if I don’t I’ll 
fail. There are too many consequences if I don‘t do it. 

FAYE What other consequences? 
 

ADELAIDE Everyone would see me as a failure. I can’t deal 
with that amount of embarrassment and shame. 

FAYE What would you do if you were to fail? 
 

Sitting back into her chair ADELAIDE crosses her arms and 
legs trying to hide her red ribbons. 

 
ADELAIDE God (.) I don‘t know. Probably have to deal with the 
backlash from everybody else. 

FAYE From who? 
 

ADELAIDE (looks down) um (.) No one in particular, just the 
people who would know. My family, friends, Mark. 

FAYE How would that make you feel? 
 

ADELAIDE Small, pathetic, depressed. I don’t know (.) I just 
(.) all I know is I don‘t want to feel like that. 

FAYE Have you felt this way before? 
 

ADELAIDE Of course. Who hasn’t? In fact, I’ve probably felt 
that way more times than I haven’t. 

FAYE What makes you feel this way? 
 

ADELAIDE People (.) I guess. Probably more myself. I tend to 
over think. 
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FAYE Anyone in particular? 
 

While looking down and thinking ADELAIDE scratches her red 
ribbons and fidgets. 

FAYE That looks painful, what happened? 

ADELAIDE Oh (.) it’s nothing (.) really. 

She pulls her sleeves down in attempt to cover the ribbons. 

FAYE Is someone hurting you? 
 

ADELAIDE No (.) No (.) God no. I’m so clumsy. It happened 
while I got out of the shower. 

FAYE What happened? 
 

Lights cut off on ADELAIDE and FAYE and a spotlight appears. 
Adelaide walks into the spotlight wearing a dressing gown and 
holding a towel. MARK marches into the spotlight and pushes 
her to the floor. He grabs her hair and she tries to fight 
back but he holds her down to the floor. He turns her over 
and holds her down by her wrists. Strobe lights begin as a 
series of violent acts occur and then they come to stop with 
ADELAIDE in a heap on the floor and MARK stood over her. The 
spotlight fades out, ADELAIDE walks back over to her seat and 
the lights come up on her and FAYE sitting opposite each 
other. 

 
ADELAIDE I stepped out and Mark grabbed (pause) I tried to 
grab the ledge as I was slipping, but missed. 

FAYE Mark? 

ADELAIDE No (.) Mark would never hurt me. It was my fault. 
 

FAYE Everything is confidential but when it comes to your 
safety// 

 
ADELAIDE (wiping eyes) //No (.) no I'm fine. Really it was 
nothing. 

There is a small silence. 

ADELAIDE (bursts into tears) I’m sorry. 

She rests her face into her hands and cries. 

FAYE What’s going on? 

ADELAIDE It’s Mark. 

Lights blackout on ADELAIDE and FAYE. 
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ACT ONE SCENE FIVE. 
 

Lights light up MARK and ADELAIDE from the floor. She is 
stood centre stage with red ribbons attached to her wrists 
and mark is standing behind and above her on a table. He is 
holding up the ribbons and they are both facing directly 
forwards. People walk past them with neutral masks on. 

ADELAIDE (waving) Hello! 
 

He yanks her arm back with the ribbon, she whimpers and 
steps out to speak to someone else. 

ADELAIDE Want to grab coffee? 
 

He pulls her back with the ribbons again, she falls and 
whimpers. She gets back up and walks over to one of the 
people walking by, taking their wrist. 

ADELAIDE Shall we go for drinks? 
 

He pulls her back again and someone holding a dress walks by 
and she walks up to them. 

ADELAIDE I like that. 

MARK (shouting) No! 
 

He yanks her back and she falls down. The masked people 
suddenly stop, take out signs from their pockets and surround 
next to her. She is lit in a spot light, sat on the floor and 
her arms are still bound by the ribbons. 

MARK I do this because I love you. 
 

The first masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
’no you don't'. 

ADELAIDE I know. 
 

MARK I love you. It will never happen again. You believe me 
right? 

 
The second masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'no'. 

ADELAIDE Yes. I love you too. 

MARK You're too sensitive. 
 

The third masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'am I?' 

ADELAIDE I know. I'm sorry. 
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MARK You deserve it. 
 

The fourth masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'no I don't'. 

ADELAIDE I know. 

MARK I'm sorry. 
 

The fifth masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'fuck off'. 

ADELAIDE It's okay. 

MARK You're a whore. 
 

The sixth masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'no I'm not'. 

ADELAIDE You're right. 

MARK No one is going to believe you. 
 

The seventh masked person lights up and holds up a sign 
saying 'they will'. 

ADELAIDE I know. 

MARK Why do you make me hurt you? 
 

The final masked person lights up and holds up a sign saying 
'I don't'. 

ADELAIDE I don't know. 
 

The masked people all flip their signs over and they all say 
leave him. 

ADELAIDE (whimpering) It's not that simple. 

The masked people all chant 'leave'. 

ADELAIDE Stop! I can't! 

They continue to chant. 

ADELAIDE (shouting) I just can't. 

She cries while MARK continues to hold the ribbons. 

The lights blackout on ADELAIDE, MARK and the masked people. 
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ACT ONE SCENE SEVEN. 
 

Lights come onto MARK and ADELAIDE and they are centre stages 
sat on the floor. She is cradling him in her arms. 

ADELAIDE Sssh, sssh, its okay. 

She continues to hold him for a while and slowly rocks him. 

ADELAIDE It’s okay to feel this way. 

MARK I’m so sorry Addie. 

ADELAIDE It’s okay. 

He breaks away from her arms to look at her. 

MARK No, no it’s not. 

ADELAIDE Mark// 

MARK //No Addie (.) how can you even stand to look at me? 

She tries to muster words. 

MARK I’m a monster. You deserve better. 

ADELAIDE Mark. 

MARK It’s true. 
 

ADELAIDE It’s my decision who I want to be with and I want to 
be with you. 

MARK Why? I can’t control myself. 

She cuddles him and stares down for a while. 

ADELAIDE Maybe (.) maybe you should look into some (.) help? 

There is a small silence. 

MARK Yeah. Maybe we should. 
 

She moves mark away, still keeping her hands on his arms and 
looks at him. 

ADELAIDE Really?? 

He nods and she pulls him in for a tight hug. 
 

ADELAIDE Oh, Mark. You have no idea how much that means to 
me. Don’t worry, I will give you as much time and space as 
you need. 
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He pulls away and removes her hands. 

MARK What? 

She looks at him. 
 

MARK You’re not leaving me Addie. I need you there, by my 
side, every step of the way. 

ADELAIDE I didn’t say that// 

MARK //I need you. 

ADELAIDE I know, that’s not what I meant// 

MARK What? You’re just going to leave me to suffer on my own? 

ADELAIDE (sighs) No, listen, that’s not what I said. 

He stands up and over her. 
 

MARK No, that is what you said. After I was there for you 
through all your crap. Wow (.) shows how much I mean to you. 

She stands to face mark. 

ADELAIDE Mark listen please. I am not leaving you. 

MARK If you leave me I’ll kill myself. 
 

There is silence between them and he grabs her red ribbons, 
holding them tightly. 

ADELAIDE (choking) What? 
 

There is further silence and he pulls her in closer with the 
ribbons. 

 
MARK You are my world Addie. Without you, what’s the point of 
even trying? 

ADELAIDE Don’t say things like that. 
 

She pulls the ribbons from his grip and looks away from him, 
biting her nails. 

MARK Why not? It’s true. 
 

ADELAIDE (shouting) Because I don’t know what I would do 
without you. 

MARK Seems like you’ll be fine. 

ADELAIDE Why would you say that? 
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MARK Why say you’ll leave me? 
 

ADELAIDE I didn’t. You just have to trust me. Of course I’ll 
be there. 

He looks at her. 

MARK Look at me and say that. 

She looks down for a sometime before she looks at him. 

ADELAIDE I’ll be there. 

Lights fade out on ADELAIDE and MARK. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE EIGHT. 
 

Spotlight comes on and there is a table with a telephone and 
a framed photo of MARK and ADELAIDE on. The phone rings and 
Adelaide walks on and answers it. 

ADELAIDE Hello. Ah yes, Hi sir. How can I help? 

She nods and paces a little, while she listens. 
 

ADELAIDE I know (.) I know (.) it won’t happen again. I’ve 
had a lot on my plate at the moment but I promise. It won’t 
affect my work. 

 
She paces while still holding the phone to her ear. As she 
listens she looks at her red ribbons. 

 
ADELAIDE I know (.) personal life shouldn’t come into the 
work space but. 

She stops pacing. 
 

ADELAIDE What?! No, sir you can‘t do this! I need this 
project. You have to understand (.) There has been a lot 
going on personally but I promise I’ll do better if you just 
give me the chance? 

She is interrupted by the sound of a phone line. 

ADELAIDE Hello? Sir? 

No answer. 

ADELAIDE For fucks sake. 
 

She throws the phone and begins to cry. She wipes her eyes 
and looks over at the photo of her and Mark. 
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She picks it up and looks it before she screams and chucks it 
onto the ground shattering it. She looks down at the broken 
photo. 

Light cuts out on ADELAIDE. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE NINE 
 

Warm lights come up on ADELAIDE and FAYE who are sitting in a 
therapy session together. Next to ADELAIDE is a box of 
tissues 

 
ADELAIDE I just can’t do it anymore. I’m so tired. But I 
can’t (.) I really can’t. 

FAYE Can‘t what? 

Silence. 

ADELAIDE Leave. 

FAYE Have you considered leaving before? 
 

ADELAIDE Yes (.) a few times. But then I think of what we 
have and how we’ve shared so much (.) I think of how in love 
we are and how he treats me like a queen. There are many 
reasons// 

FAYE //Why you haven’t left him? 

ADELAIDE Every relationship has its problems. 
 

FAYE Do you feel violence is an expected issue to have in 
most relationships ? 

ADELAIDE (sighs) No (.) no. 

FAYE I’m, sorry. 
 

ADELAIDE How am I supposed to think about starting again? 
Years of my life have gone into this relationship. I even 
lost my job and I can‘t just throw that away. It has to mean 
something. 

 
ADELAIDE shuffles in her seat to an upright position And 
fiddles with her red ribbons. 

 
ADELAIDE Even if I did decide to leave he would just kill 
himself. His blood would be on my hands and how could I live 
my life after that? Everyone would blame me (.) including 
myself. 
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She slouches back into her seat and continues to fiddle with 
the ribbons. 

 
ADELAIDE I mean (.) what if he changes? What if things could 
go back to how they were? 

FAYE What makes you believe he will change? 

ADELAIDE Because I’ve seen it. 
 

The lights fade out on FAYE and ADELAIDE. A spotlight appears 
with Mark sat down, crying into the his knees. ADELAIDE, who 
is wearing a dressing gown hobbles over and holds him. 

ADELAIDE What’s wrong? 

MARK I’m sorry Addie. It won’t happen again. 

ADELAIDE It’s okay. 

MARK I promise (.) I promise I’ll get help. Like we said. 

ADELAIDE Good (.) Good. It’s okay. 
 

MARK No (.) No it’s not. I shouldn’t have done it. I am so 
sorry. 

 
The spotlight fades on ADELAIDE and MARK and ADELAIDE walks 
back over to her seat. She sits herself down opposite FAYE 
and the lights come up on them both. ADELAIDE looks down at 
her lap. 

 
ADELAIDE I don’t want people looking down at me. Just think 
of what they’ll say. 

 
ADELAIDE’S sister ABBY, mother TANYA and FRIEND are lit up 
standing behind her seat. 

TANYA Look at her, poor thing. 

ABBY Why didn’t she just leave? 

FRIEND How could she let him do that to her? 

The lights cut out on TANYA, ABBY and the FRIEND. 
 

ADELAIDE I don’t want that (.) I can’t have that because no 
one will look at me the same. 

FAYE What makes you believe people will say that? 

ADELAIDE I’m thinking it (.) why wouldn't others? 
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FAYE What are your answers to these (.) thoughts when you 
think of them? 

 
ADELAIDE That I know (.) I fucking know but it’s not that 
simple. 

FAYE It sounds as though you are quite (.) torn? 
 

ADELAIDE Yes (.) I am (.) very much so. I wish someone else 
could make this decision for me. 

 
FAYE In your mind (.) what’s the worst that could happen if 
you left? 

 
ADELAIDE He would kill himself and I would lose the only man 
that loves me. That if I change my mind I could never have 
him back. That I would lose him forever when I wasn’t sure if 
I wanted to. 

FAYE And (.) What’s the best that could happen from this? 
 

ADELAIDE (smiling) I’m no longer looking over my shoulder (.) 
I can wear what I want and see who I want and I wouldn’t 
have to check my messages all time. 

ADELAIDE begins to loosen the ribbons from around her wrists. 

FAYE In this (.) scenario (.) is Mark there? 

ADELAIDE (sighs) No. 

Blackout on ADELAIDE and FAYE. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE TEN. 
 

Lights come up on ADELAIDE and MARK. She is wearing red 
ribbons that dangle from her wrists they are sitting eating 
breakfast. A pot of coffee is on the table. 

 
ADELAIDE So, I think going for a late lunch might be nice, 
avoid the rush of people. I’ll tell Abby 3pm. Does that work 
for you? Mark? 

 
There is further silence and ADELAIDE looks down at her lap. 
She twiddles her red ribbons and stays quiet for a while. She 
then looks up at MARK for a few seconds. 

ADELAIDE I’m leaving you. 
 

MARK looks up from his paper and slams down his coffee cup. 
The loose ribbon drops from her wrist and onto the floor. 

Blackout on ADELAIDE and MARK. 
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ACT ONE SCENE ELEVEN. 
 

Dim lights come up and reveal a bed, wardrobe and ADELAIDE in 
a spotlight looking into a mirror, holding up a dress. MARK 
is stood in the dark behind her. After a few seconds MARK 
lights up. 

MARK (yelling) No! 
 

The spotlight shuts off on MARK and ADELAIDE gasps, dropping 
the dress. She turns to look and stares but Mark is no longer 
there. She picks up the dress and puts it back in the 
wardrobe and searches through for another. She selects one, 
walks over to the mirror and holds it up against her body a 
few seconds pass and MARK lights up again. 

MARK (yelling) Whore! 
 

MARK’S light shuts off, ADELAIDE shrieks and throws the 
dress. She looks around behind her before returning to the 
wardrobe to pick another outfit. She chooses one, walks over 
to the mirror and holds it up again. A few seconds pass 
before MARK is lit up again. 

MARK (shouting) Slut! 
 

ADELAIDE drops the dress and abruptly turns around. She 
steps out of her spotlight and frantically searches. 
ADELAIDE’S spotlight disappears and the whole stage is lit 
warmly and reveals ADELAIDE’S mum, TANYA walking into the 
room. 

ADELAIDE (shouting) Stop it! Just stop it! Go away// 

TANYA (shouting) //Addie! Addie! Stop (.) stop. 

TANYA grabs Adelaide’s arms. 

TANYA Its okay! Its okay// 

ADELAIDE //Let go of me! Don’t touch me// 

TANYA //Adds! 

ADELAIDE steps back and pauses. 

TANYA Its alright love. 

ADELAIDE I’m sorry mum (.) sorry (.) I don‘t know what// 

TANYA hugs her. 

TANYA Its okay (.) sssh (.) its okay. 
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They stop hugging and ADELAIDE plops onto the bed and sighs. 
She looks down and rubs her forehead and TANYA walks over to 
the dropped outfit on the floor. She picks it up, looks it up 
and down and smiles and turns to ADELAIDE. 

TANYA Is this the outfit? 

ADELAIDE Yeah but (.) I don’t think I’m going to go. 

TANYA perches next to ADELAIDE on the bed. 

TANYA Oh, sweetheart, why not? 

ADELAIDE I don‘t feel like it anymore. 

TANYA You’ve been looking forward to this for ages. 

Silence. 

TANYA The girls will be really happy to see you again. 

ADELAIDE begins to twiddle with her remaining ribbon. 

TANYA This outfit is really lovely. 

ADELAIDE What if he’s there mum? What if I see his friends? 
What if I see him with another girl? I’m not ready to face 
all of this. 

 
TANYA takes ADELAIDE’S hand with both of hers and strokes the 
remaining red ribbon. 

 
TANYA Sweetheart (.) he cannot hurt you anymore. He’s out of 
your life (.) gone. 

 
TANYA lets go of her hand and nudges the outfit towards 
ADELAIDE and eventually she takes it. 

 
ADELAIDE Why does it feel like he still can? Like he is still 
here. 

 
TANYA clasps ADELAIDE’S hand again and strokes the red 
ribbon. 

TANYA none of it was your fault. 

ADELAIDE Why do I feel embarrassed? 
 

TANYA You are stronger than you know, you left and that takes 
a certain kind of courage some will never know. 

ADELAIDE I just don’t know who I am. 

TANYA holds ADELAIDE in her arms and strokes her hair. 
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TANYA I wish I could take this all away from you. 
 

ADELAIDE looks down at the outfit and her remaining red 
ribbon and strokes it for a while. She takes a deep breath. 

TANYA It’s perfectly normal to feel these things Addie. 

ADELAIDE takes the outfit from TANYA. 

ADELAIDE Okay. 

The lights fade out on ADELAIDE and TANYA. 
 

ACT ONE SCENE TWELVE 
 

The lights come up on ADELAIDE and her sister ABBY who are at 
a table drinking coffee. There is another table next to them 
with a MAN and WOMAN also drinking coffee. 

ADELAIDE So how’s work? 

ABBY Good (.) Actually Mandy just// 
 

ADELAIDE moves her head to listen to the other table. The MAN 
is gripping the WOMAN’S hands. 

WOMAN (quietly) //Let go of me. 

MAN I told you not to talk to him 

WOMAN (quietly) You’re hurting me. 

MAN Why were you talking to him? 

WOMAN He’s my friend. 
 

The MAN snatches the phone off their table and throws it on 
the floor and the WOMAN gasps. 

MAN Well try talking to him now. 

He stands up from his seat and leans over the WOMAN. 
 

MAN When I get back you better still be here. I don’t want 
you pulling any silly stunts like last time. 

 
He trudges off stage and ADELAIDE scuttles over to the WOMAN 
and squats down next to her. 

ABBY (whispering) Addie! 

ADELAIDE You don‘t deserve this. 
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WOMAN Excuse me? 
 

ADELAIDE I’m sorry (.) I couldn’t help but overhear you and 
your boyfriend. 

WOMAN Oh (.) It’s fine really. He just has a bad temper. 
 

ADELAIDE He should never touch you like that. Have you got 
someone you could call? Do you want me to call the police?// 

WOMAN //No (.) please don’t (.) you’ll make it worse. 

ADELAIDE Why don‘t you come sit with me and my sister? 

ADELAIDE points over to ABBY and she waves at them. 

ADELAIDE We have a car (.) We’ll take you wherever you want 
to go but please. 

ADELAIDE places her hand on the table gently. 

ADELAIDE Please do not stay here with him. 
 

ADELAIDE and the WOMAN stare at each other and the lights 
fade out. 

 

ACT ONE SCENE THIRTEEN. 
 

Three spot lights appear on stage. The first spot light 
ADELAIDE is standing stroking her remaining red ribbon. She 
manages to loosen the ribbon and it falls off and onto the 
floor. She strokes her wrists, smiles to herself and walks 
over the second spotlight as the first spotlight fades 
out. In this spot light her new BOSS is stood behind a desk 
wearing a suit and tie, holding a folder. On top of the 
desk is a vase with flowers, a telephone, notepad and pen. 
He takes ADELAIDE’S hand and shakes it. 

BOSS Welcome to the team Adelaide// 

ADELAIDE //Addie is fine. 

They stop shaking hands. 

BOSS Ah (.) my apologies Addie. 
 

He moves his hand towards the desk, motioning ADELAIDE to 
take a look. 

 
BOSS This is your new desk (.) oh and over there (points) is 
your new assistant. 

They both wave. 
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BOSS Everything you need today is in the introductory 
pack. Today is a day to get to know the place. Perhaps go 
and introduce yourself to some of your fellow colleagues. 

He hands the folder to ADELAIDE. 
 

BOSS We are all very excited to have you on board and please 
(.) if you have any questions my door is always open. 

He begins to walk off. 

ADELAIDE Um (.) Sir? 

He turns back around. 

ADELAIDE I’m sorry (.) Assistant? 

BOSS Yes. Of course. Were you not expecting this? 

ADELAIDE No (.) I’ve never really had an assistant before. 
 

BOSS Get used to it Addie. There is going to be a lot of 
telling people what to do and when to do it in your position. 

 
He walks off and ADELAIDE places the folder onto her desk, 
smiles and sighs. She walks over to the third spotlight as 
the second one fades out. In the third spotlight appears a 
bar, BARTENDER and a man named TOM waiting for a drink. The 
is faint club music playing and ADELAIDE walks up to the bar. 

TOM A scotch and (.) White wine spritzer for the lady. 

ADELAIDE Oh (.) um// 

TOM //You’re welcome. 

ADELAIDE You didn’t have to// 

TOM //I wanted to. 

He shuffles closer to ADELAIDE, takes her hand and kisses it. 

TOM The name is Tom by the way. 

ADELAIDE snatches her hand away and takes a small step back. 

ADELAIDE Addie. 

TOM A pleasure to meet you Addie. 
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They both turn to face the bar and he places his arm around 
ADELAIDE. He slowly moves his hand down her back and closer 
to her bum. ADELAIDE steps away. 

ADELAIDE What do you think you’re doing? 

TOM Relax Addie (.) It’s only a bit of 

fun. ADELAIDE steps closer to him. 

ADELAIDE Did I say you could touch me? 

TOM You need to chill out// 

ADELAIDE //And you need to know what boundaries are. 

TOM What is your problem? 
 

ADELAIDE (raised voice) My problem is having some perverted 
stranger touching me without my consent. 

 
The BARTENDER places the drinks down onto the bar. TOM takes 
his and walks away. 

BARTENDER Are you okay miss? 

ADELAIDE (giggle) Never better. 

CURTAIN. 


